# Center for American Progress

## The FDA Is Not the Problem

### Why Undermining the Drug Approval Process Is Not the Answer to High Drug Prices

By Maura Calsyn and Thomas Huelskoetter March 9, 2016

Given the soaring costs of prescription drugs, it is not surprising that more than 70 percent of Americans think that drug prices are "unreasonable" and that "drug companies put profits before people."<sup>1</sup> The pharmaceutical industry and its allies have responded in part by trying to shift blame to the federal Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, claiming that the reason drug prices remain high is because the FDA approval process is too burdensome and slow, keeping competing drugs from the market and "stifling American innovation."<sup>2</sup>

This argument is not just misleading, it is dangerous. The drug approval process needs to strike a careful balance between speed and diligence—patients need safe, effective drugs, and it takes time and clinical trials in order to determine whether a drug meets those standards. Today, the FDA approves the overwhelming majority of new drugs, and does so at a quicker pace than any other nation. Furthermore, federal law already allows the FDA to shorten both the clinical trial and approval processes for a large number of drugs in order to speed them to market. <sup>3</sup> Yet even for drugs deemed more innovative or urgently needed, trade-offs persist; drugs approved under these expedited programs can later be found to have dangerous side effects or be far less effective than first thought.

Despite these risks and the FDA's existing authority to expedite review for new treatments in order to meet patient need, the pharmaceutical industry continues to push for policies that are designed to hasten drug approvals.<sup>4</sup> For example, the 21st Century Cures Act includes a number of provisions aimed at expanding the types of data that the FDA may rely on when determining whether a drug is safe and effective.<sup>5</sup> Since these additional types of data are generally less rigorous, this would lead to more drugs entering the market with far less information about their risks and evidence about their potential benefits.

Even if there were no concerns that these reforms increase risks to patients, there is little reason to believe that pushing new branded drugs to market would guarantee meaningful price reductions in the absence of generic competition. Newly approved drugs enjoy patent and marketing exclusivity that limit competition, and manufacturers continue to set prices based on what they think the market will bear, not the drug's value to patients. This issue brief first will describe how drugs are developed and approved in the United States. It then will explore the reasons why undermining the FDA's authority and speeding up the drug development and approval process will harm patients and do nothing to lower drug prices.

### Drug development and approval processes

Today, the FDA's approval process is, on average, faster than that of any other major nation.<sup>6</sup> The FDA is faster than both the European Union and Japan not only in the overall average approval time for new drugs but also in the average time for every major category of drug.<sup>7</sup> Similarly, studies comparing the FDA with Canadian drug regulators have found that the FDA consistently approves drugs more quickly.<sup>8</sup> In 2015, 64 percent of innovative new drugs were approved by the FDA before they received approval in any other country in the world.<sup>9</sup>

In response, the pharmaceutical industry and its allies point out that the actual regulatory review time is just one part of the drug development and approval process. Some critics argue that the pre-FDA process of drug development and testing—including the various stages of clinical trials—takes too long and costs too much, thus stifling innovation.<sup>10</sup>

It is true that bringing a new prescription drug to market is a time-consuming, expensive, and risky process for drug manufacturers. But the FDA approval requirements exist to ensure that new drugs are safe and to prove that they actually work. The current U.S. drug approval process has evolved as policymakers have weighed competing concerns including the significant financial investment that drug manufacturers make throughout the clinical trial and approval processes, the need for drugs to be safe and effective, and the need to speed a drug to market in cases where there are gaps in treatments.

### Standard drug development and the FDA approval process

For all drugs, the pharmaceutical industry generally uses the findings from basic research, which studies the mechanisms of diseases, as a starting point for its applied research and development efforts. Basic research is funded in large part by the federal government and conducted by researchers at the National Institutes of Health and in academic laboratories.<sup>11</sup>

The first step of industry-sponsored research is laboratory and animal testing to evaluate if the investigational use of the new product in people is reasonably safe.<sup>12</sup> The FDA reviews these findings, and if it agrees that the results show that the product is reasonably safe for people, the company may move forward with clinical trials, which test the drug in patients.

These clinical trials occur in several phases, with each phase testing the drug in increasingly larger groups of patients in order to gather information about the product's safety and effectiveness, as well as side effects, dosing, and interactions with other drugs, food, and drinks.<sup>13</sup> Phase 1 studies, which typically consist of 20 to 80 healthy volunteers, study the drug's toxicity and safety, as well as how people process the drug. If the drug is not unacceptably toxic, Phase 2 studies follow. These studies start to consider the drug's effectiveness by collecting preliminary data on how the drug works in patients with specific diseases or conditions, while continuing to study the drug's safety and side effects. The number of people enrolled in a Phase 2 study can range from a few dozen to about 300.

If the Phase 2 studies show evidence of effectiveness, the drug manufacturer and the FDA will try to agree to the design of the Phase 3 study. The FDA monitors clinical trials throughout their entire duration, but the pre-Phase 3 period is one of the most common meeting points throughout the clinical trial process. Phase 3 studies collect additional information about safety and effectiveness and can study the drug's effect in different populations, at different dosages, and when combined with other drugs. These studies typically range in size from several hundred to about 3,000 people.

When the company believes that these studies offer enough evidence to show that the product is safe and effective, it will seek the FDA's approval by submitting a New Drug Application, or NDA, that includes all preclinical and clinical trial data, as well as information about how the drug works in the body and how it is manufactured.<sup>14</sup> It is also common for manufacturers and the FDA to meet at this point, right before an NDA is submitted.

After the NDA submission, the FDA has 60 days to decide whether the application is complete and ready for review. The Prescription Drug User Fee Act, or PDUFA sets review timelines for the FDA, and the FDA's goal is to review and act on at least 90 percent of NDAs for drugs under the standard review process no later than 10 months after the applications are received.<sup>15</sup>

The FDA approves a drug for marketing and sale if the data show that the drug is safe and effective in its proposed use, and if its benefits outweigh the known risks.<sup>16</sup> Federal law requires "substantial evidence" that the drug is safe and effective.<sup>17</sup> Substantial evidence means, in part, "adequate and well-controlled investigations, including clinical trials."<sup>18</sup> As FDA explains, the "NDA is supposed to tell the drug's whole story, including what happened during the clinical tests, what the ingredients of the drug are, the results of the animal studies, how the drug behaves in the body, and how it is manufactured, processed and packaged."<sup>19</sup> As a condition of approval, the FDA may require the manufacturer to conduct additional postmarket studies to continue to gather data about the drug's safety and effectiveness.

### Expedited programs

There are a number of FDA programs that policymakers have designed to speed the development and approval of new drugs that "address unmet medical need in the treatment of a serious or life-threatening condition."<sup>20</sup> The four principal programs are fast track designation, breakthrough therapy designation, accelerated approval, and priority review.<sup>21</sup> Each program expedites drug approvals for serious conditions, but each has different qualifying criteria and approval requirements. (see Table 1)

According to the FDA, these pathways "help ensure that therapies for serious conditions are approved and available to patients as soon as it can be concluded that the therapies' benefits justify their risks."<sup>22</sup> These pathways are of particular importance when there are few—or no—treatment options, and they are particularly helpful "in settings in which the disease course is long and an extended period of time would be required to measure the intended clinical benefits of a drug."<sup>23</sup> Between 2000 and 2013, 32 percent of new molecular products, including biologics, which are drugs made from living cells, were approved under the accelerated approval and fast track pathways.<sup>24</sup>

Although the FDA's standard review time is about 12 months, these programs speed up the review process.<sup>25</sup> More importantly, however, the drug development process can be shortened in three of these four programs, because the FDA can make its determination of the drug's safety and effectiveness based on limited clinical data. Shortening the clinical trial period speeds critical new drugs to market, but it comes with a risk, because there is limited data to prove their safety and effectiveness.

Under the fast track designation, for example, the FDA may approve a drug based on data from a single Phase 2 study.<sup>26</sup> And the accelerated approval pathway allows approval based on surrogate endpoints that are reasonably likely to predict patient outcomes.<sup>27</sup> Surrogate endpoints are markers such as laboratory results or radiology images, while clinical endpoints measure the reduction in symptoms or mortality.<sup>28</sup> For cancer treatments, surrogate endpoints used to approve drugs include a shrinking tumor or lower biomarker levels, instead of the clinical endpoints of longer survival or improved quality of life.

Surrogate endpoints can be measured sooner, allowing patients access to new treatments much faster, but they are not always accurate indicators of how well a treatment may work, especially in a larger real world population.<sup>29</sup> As one study noted, "drugs that are approved after a shortened premarket period or based on … [limited data] may later be found to have greater risks or less certain benefits than initially believed to be the case."<sup>30</sup> For this reason, drugs approved using limited data are then subject to postapproval testing to ultimately confirm that they are in fact safe and effective.<sup>31</sup>

#### TABLE 1 The FDA's expedited programs

Program name	Qualifying criteria	Features
Fast track	Treats a serious medical condition and has the potential to address unmet medical need	Acts to expedite development and review, with approval possible after a single Phase 2 study; rolling review
Priority review	Includes drugs that would provide a significant improvement in safety or effectiveness	Has shortened FDA review time of four months; can be combined with other expedited programs
Accelerated approval	Treats a serious condition that generally provides a meaningful advantage over available therapies	Can approve on the basis of a surrogate or interme- diate endpoint that is reasonably likely to predict a clinical benefit
Breakthrough therapy	Treats a serous condition; preliminary clincial evidence indicates that the drug may be a substantial improvement over existing therapies	Has all fast track features; intensive guidance on efficient drug development

Sources: Food and Drug Administration, Guidance for Industry: Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions – Drugs and Biologics (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2014), available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/guidances/ucm358301.pdf; Trinia Cain and Stephanie Shapley, "Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions Drugs and Biologics (Draft Guidance)" (Silver Spring, MD: U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2013), available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/ Drugs/UCM363903.pdf; Aaron S. Kesselheim and others, "Trends in utilization of FDA expedited drug development and approval programs, 1987-2014: cohort study," British Medical Journal 351 (2015).

### Drug approval rate

Under the current regulatory structure, the FDA approves almost every new drug application it receives. In 2015 and 2014, the FDA approved 89 percent and 100 percent, respectively, of novel drug applications, which are defined as more innovative NDAs that involve new molecular entities.<sup>32</sup> While not unprecedented, this is a higher approval rate than the FDA generally has produced in the past; in 2007 and 2008, for example, the FDA approved 51 percent and 71 percent of novel drug applications, respectively.<sup>33</sup>

Other sources confirm the FDA's numbers. Forbes commissioned an analysis of FDA approvals from BioMedTracker and concluded that "the FDA is basically approving everything."<sup>34</sup> In other words, not only are the FDA's standards not overly harsh, they are currently unusually lenient.

## Undermining the FDA approval process will benefit the drug industry, not patients

Given the speed and approval rate of the FDA, there is no need to further expedite the drug approval process. This approach would lead to additional drugs entering the market with little evidence to support their safety and effectiveness, which can harm patients. In fact, growing numbers of experts—including a former FDA commissioner—have warned that weakening the FDA's approval standards by changing the types of evidence that the FDA reviews when approving drugs would put patients at risk.<sup>35</sup>

Nevertheless, many lawmakers support the 21st Century Cures Act and other similar proposals.<sup>36</sup> As noted previously, the 21st Century Cures Act includes a number of troubling policies that would give FDA the authority to find a drug safe and effective on the basis of less scientifically rigorous evidence.<sup>37</sup>

For example, the legislation lays the groundwork for FDA to use broader categories of evidence related to "clinical experience," which includes "observational studies, registries, and therapeutic use" instead of randomized controlled trials for approving new uses for existing drugs or to satisfy post-approval study requirements.<sup>38</sup> But as experts caution, "although such data can provide important information about drug utilization and safety once a medication is in use, there is considerable evidence that these approaches are not as rigorous or valid as randomized trials in assessing efficacy."<sup>39</sup> Another section of the bill authorizes the FDA to approve new antibiotics and antifungal medicines intended to treat serious or life-threatening infections in certain patients based on limited data, including preclinical trials.<sup>40</sup> Moreover, the legislation creates a financial incentive for hospitals to use these largely untested drugs: For each patient treated with these newly approved drugs, the hospital receives an add-on payment.<sup>41</sup>

Despite the significant limitations of surrogate endpoints, the legislation also encourages the FDA to expand its use of them to assess a drug's safety and effectiveness. The FDA, however, already has the authority to use these data when it is most appropriate: when the drug is intended to treat a serious or life-threatening condition.<sup>42</sup> It also gives industry experts an increased role in determining when it is appropriate to use these surrogate endpoints.<sup>43</sup>

Ultimately, however, there is no evidence that changing these standards would speed the approval of game-changing, truly innovative new products, nor is there any evidence that less rigorous review would lower drug prices.

### Approving drugs with less evidence would put patients at risk

The current expedited programs already place a premium on speed of approval. When drugs are approved using an expedited pathway, it comes with a trade-off: less information and data about how the drug acts in a patient's body.

In situations where there are few existing treatments or where a new treatment can significantly improve patient outcomes, speed is a priority. But if the drugs being approved are less urgently needed or offer little to no improvement over existing treatments, the need to prioritize speed over safety diminishes. In such cases, the benefits are much less likely to outweigh the risks to patient safety that are inherent in permitting drugs to enter the market after shortened clinical trials or based on limited data.<sup>44</sup> Evidence supports this concern. For example, researchers have found that since 1992, when policymakers adopted the priority review and accelerated approval programs, the number of approved prescription drugs that received black-box warnings—which is the most serious safety warning that the FDA can impose on a drug—or that were withdrawn from the market for safety-related reasons has increased 25 percent.<sup>45</sup> The researchers suggest that one reason for this increase is that growing numbers of new drugs are entering the market with more limited data about their safety and efficacy.<sup>46</sup>

Notably, the Government Accountability Office has already raised concerns that the FDA lacks sufficient data to thoroughly monitor the safety of new drugs after they have been approved—especially for drugs that are approved under an expedited pathway, where postapproval oversight is crucial due to the abbreviated clinical trial process.<sup>47</sup>

This worry will become even more significant in the coming years, because an increasing number of drugs are being channeled into expedited programs. In 2014, more than 60 percent of approved drugs were approved by the FDA based on reduced data and evidence requirements.<sup>48</sup> The FDA now approves more than two-thirds of drugs based on data from studies lasting six months or less.<sup>49</sup> Moreover, one-third of new drugs are approved on the basis of a single trial, and the median size for all such trials is just more than 750 patients.<sup>50</sup> The FDA is also approving an increasing number of supplemental new drug applications for additional clinical uses or patient populations—including children—using surrogate endpoints and limited data.<sup>51</sup> Some of these additional uses might be truly innovative for the newly approved uses or patient groups and allow drug companies to market these drugs to populations in need of new treatment options; as the study's authors note, however, these findings once again demonstrate "the importance of post-approval surveillance of drugs' supplemental indications, particularly those that expand the eligible patient population."<sup>52</sup>

#### Current FDA requirements do not stifle innovation

Under today's expedited programs, truly transformative drugs can reach patients quickly. Gleevec, which has been described as a "miracle drug" that can turn deadly cancers into chronic conditions, is an excellent example of how well this process can work.<sup>53</sup> Gleevec was first approved in 2001 for the treatment of chronic myelogenous leukemia—a rare blood cancer—after only Phase 2 studies and just 2.5 months of FDA review.<sup>54</sup> Since its initial approval, the FDA has approved additional uses of the drug to treat several different gastrointestinal tumors, and post-marketing studies have confirmed its effectiveness.<sup>55</sup>

Gleevec's approval shows how the FDA can act quickly to approve truly transformative products. But not all drugs that go through expedited programs are similar gamechangers. A study by researchers at Harvard Medical School and Brigham and Women's Hospital found that from 1987 to 2013, the number of drugs that the FDA approved under expedited programs increased 2.6 percent each year. Yet drugs that were not "first in class" drove this trend – meaning the drugs followed functionally similar products.<sup>56</sup> The study authors concluded that although "some drugs associated with an expedited program may indeed provide noticeable clinical advances, this trend is being driven by drugs that are not first in class and thus potentially less innovative."<sup>57</sup>

Skewing the process toward greater speed is simply not necessary.<sup>58</sup> And it is illogical to think that such changes will necessarily lead to future breakthroughs like Gleevec. On the contrary, Gleevec shows that the current process works to expedite innovative drugs; efforts to allow more drugs on the market with even lower evidence of safety and effectiveness will put patients at risk unnecessarily.

### Speeding drugs to market will not necessarily lower prices

Proponents of loosening the FDA's requirements often argue that speeding the drug approval process will help reduce prices. Yet there is little indication that past policy changes to the FDA have had this effect; at the same time as the FDA has approved an increasing number of drugs through expedited pathways, drug prices have continued to rise.<sup>59</sup>

Part of the tension in this argument is that truly breakthrough products that represent significant advances or address urgent medical needs—the precise drugs that should be approved through expedited pathways based on more limited information—generally by definition have no real competition or price constraints after entering the market. Once again, Gleevec is a good example of the disconnect between expedited approvals and price. When the drug was first approved, its manufacturer, Novartis, charged about \$4,500 in 2014 dollars for one month of treatment. In 2014, that price had gone up to nearly \$8,500 per month.<sup>60</sup>

It is true that speeding competitor drugs to market can help reduce prices in some cases. Branded competition can give payers additional leverage to negotiate sizable discounts or limit price increases by tying drug coverage to price. For example, insurers can encourage demand for a specific drug by lowering its cost-sharing in exchange for price discounts from the manufacturer.<sup>61</sup> But each situation differs based on the similarity of the competing drugs, the pricing strategies of the drug companies, and other available treatment options.<sup>62</sup>

A recent example is that of high-priced new cures for Hepatitis C, when Viekira Pak followed Sovaldi to market only a year later. The pharmacy benefit manager Express Scripts was able to negotiate a large discount by making a deal with Viekira Pak's manufacturer, AbbVie, to stop covering Sovaldi and exclusively cover Viekira Pak once the second drug hit the market.<sup>63</sup> However, the enormous amount of media attention this received demonstrates the relative rarity of such high-profile arrangements. And although Express Scripts managed to receive a significant discount, Viekira Pak's list price still closely tracked that of Sovaldi—demonstrating that branded competition does not necessarily correct for an excessive original price, since the original price often sets the price starting point for future competitors.<sup>64</sup>

Notably, however, Sovaldi and its competitors received expedited approval from the FDA, which demonstrated that the agency can already act quickly to both expedite breakthroughs and help increase competition.<sup>65</sup> The FDA is not the barrier in such situations; how quickly branded competition can appear depends primarily on whether comparable drugs are already in the development pipeline. Furthermore, the FDA later required AbbVie to add information to its label about serious liver injury risk with Viekira Pak<sup>\*</sup>—demonstrating once again the trade-offs between speed and patient safety, even for innovative cures.<sup>66</sup>

Yet, while interesting, the Sovaldi example is not representative of all drugs. Hepatitis C was an unusual situation in which an extremely high-priced breakthrough drug was followed relatively quickly by multiple competitors that had been close behind the original in the development process. Furthermore, outrage over the high price of the original drug, Sovaldi, opened opportunities for competitors to strike exclusive deals with major payers who were growing desperate.<sup>67</sup>

For every example of a new drug spurring price competition, there is another of pharmaceutical companies taking advantage of shifting market dynamics in order to price their competitor drugs higher than the original drugs.<sup>68</sup> Studies have found that in the absence of generic competition, increases in branded competition often only result in marginal price reductions—or as the following examples illustrate, even price increases.<sup>69</sup>

For instance, although 11 major drug alternatives to treat multiple sclerosis have entered the market over the past two decades, all of them are priced in roughly the same high-cost range.<sup>70</sup> These manufacturers have not attempted to undercut each other's prices in order to gain market share. Rather, a study looking at nine of these drugs found that each time a new drug alternative has entered the market with a higher price, the manufacturers of the older drugs have raised their prices to match the new drug's price.<sup>71</sup> Four of the oldest drugs were originally priced 230 percent to 380 percent lower than they are now.<sup>72</sup>

This stunning "shadow pricing," in which drug competitors mirror each other's price increases, also exists for other drugs.<sup>73</sup> The prices for biologic rheumatoid arthritis drugs have all risen significantly as a group over the past few years.<sup>74</sup> For example, the manufacturers of two rheumatoid arthritis drugs, Enbrel and Humira, both raised their prices in parallel by similar double-digit percentages in 2014 and 2013.<sup>75</sup> Similarly, the insulin market has seen competitors raising their prices in tandem, often within days of each other; as a result, multiple brands of insulin saw price increases of 160 percent to 400 percent between 2007 and 2014.<sup>76</sup>

In situations like these, monopoly protection and the manufacturers' knowledge that they face no external limits on price appear to scramble the normal market calculations, with manufacturers raising prices to maximize profits as much as possible before they lose their marketing exclusivity and face generic competition. Essentially, manufacturers are aware that demand for their drugs is relatively inelastic: If they all stick together on high prices, patients who need these drugs will have nowhere else to turn.

This is not normal market behavior. And it should make clear that there is no normal, functioning market for prescription drugs. As a result, increasing branded competition alone will not guarantee price reductions.

There is no evidence that shortening the clinical trial or drug approval process will change these pharmaceutical industry behaviors. And while prices continue to rise, patients will be put at risk by the approval of drugs based on limited evidence.

### The generic backlog

Critics of the FDA commonly point to the agency's backlog of generic drug applications as their primary example of how the agency allegedly holds back competition. Yet while the backlog is a problem for generic drugs, no such backlog exists for brand name drugs. Often, the FDA's detractors conflate these two separate issues, which overstates the impact of the backlog on drug approval and price inflation. Although generic drug price spikes harm patients and must be addressed, they have not been widespread enough to be a central contributor to recent increases in national drug spending; a recent analysis by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services concluded that "they exert no sizable influence on overall drug spending."<sup>77</sup>

Furthermore, evidence suggests that the backlog is not even the primary factor in generic drug price inflation. Overall, 10 percent of all drugs have expired market exclusivity but lack generic drug applications submitted to the FDA, compared with the 2 percent that have submitted applications and are awaiting FDA approval.<sup>78</sup> In other words, for more than 80 percent of off-patent drugs that lack generic competition, no generic manufacturer has submitted an application to the FDA. This suggests that lack of competition in the generic drug market—which leads to monopolies and price hikes—is primarily due to market dynamics that are unrelated to the FDA, such as mergers of generic manufacturers, drug shortages resulting from supply chain issues, and efforts to limit distribution through specialty pharmacies.<sup>79</sup>

That being said, the FDA's backlog of new generic drug applications is a significant problem that has existed for several years.<sup>80</sup> In 2012, the Generic Drug User Fee Amendments, or GDUFA, authorized the FDA to collect fees from generic drug manufacturers, in part to finance an acceleration of the generic approval process.<sup>81</sup> Yet despite the GDUFA, the backlog continues today, numbering roughly 4,300 at the end of 2015.82 Although most of the applications from the original backlog have been cleared by now, the volume of new applications over the past two years has been much higher than anticipated. The estimates used when developing GDUFA—and providing funding for the FDA's Office of Generic Drugs—were for 750 new generic drug applications annually.<sup>83</sup> In practice, however, the actual volume of applications since 2012 has dwarfed these estimates, leaving the Office of Generic Drugs underfunded and understaffed to process them. The FDA received more than 1,400 new generic drug applications in 2014 and received around 1,000 in both 2012 and 2013.84

The FDA does use some criteria to prioritize applications in order to help manage the backlog, including whether an application is a first generic or whether a drug shortage exists.<sup>85</sup> However, the FDA is not currently prioritizing based on the prices of existing drugs, or on whether those prices are increasing faster than inflation.<sup>86</sup> Prioritizing on these factors could help maximize the impact of limited resources and reduce the potential impact of the backlog on generic drug prices.<sup>87</sup>

## Conclusion

Today, there is enough flexibility in the FDA approval process to bring lifesaving drugs to market in a timely process. And if policymakers are willing to increase funding for the FDA to review drug applications more quickly, more drugs could enter the market after appropriate vetting. Cutting corners by pushing the FDA to approve more drugs on the basis of more limited and less rigorous data, however, will simply put more patients at risk and do nothing to lower drug prices.

Maura Calsyn is the Director of Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Thomas Huelskoetter is the Research Associate for Health Policy at the Center.

\* **Correction, March 11, 2016:** This issue brief incorrectly stated the type of label change required by the FDA. To clarify, the FDA issued a safety announcement and required the manufacturer of Viekira Pak to add information to its label warning that the drug can cause serious liver injury mostly in patients with underlying advanced liver disease.

### Endnotes

- 1 Bianca DiJulio, Jamie Firth, and Mollyann Brodie, "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll: August 2015," The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, August 20, 2015, available at http://kff. org/health-costs/poll-finding/kaiser-health-tracking-pollaugust-2015/.
- 2 For one example of such a statement, see Rep. Jason Chaffetz's (R-UT) quote in Bronwyn Mixter, "At Drug Price Hearing, FDA's Generic Work Criticized," Bloomberg BNA Health Care Blog, February 5, 2016, available at http://www. bna.com/drug-price-hearing-b57982067047/: "I believe the FDA has failed to meet its statutory responsibilities . . . If somebody increases the price of a prescription drug, that's going to invite more competition, but if that competition can't get approval from the FDA, there will be no competition"; See also Congressman Fred Upton, "Upton Supports Regulatory Reform to Keep Medical Device Industry Competitive, Protect Michigan Jobs," Press release, July 20, 2011, available at http://upton.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=252907: "The overly burdensome regulations that are stifling American innovation and job creation must end."
- 3 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Guidance for Industry: Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions—Drugs and Biologics (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2014), available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/ guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/guidances/ ucm358301.pdf.
- 4 21st Century Cures Act, H.R. 6, 114th Cong., 1st sess. (May 19, 2015).
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Jerry Avorn and Aaron Kesselheim, "The 21st Century Cures Act—Will It Take Us Back in Time?" *The New England Journal* of *Medicine* 372 (26) (2015): 2473-2475; Magdalena Bujar and Neil McAuslane, "New Drug Approvals in ICH Countries 2004-2013" (London: Centre for Innovation in Regulatory Science, 2014), available at http://cirsci.org/publications/ CIRS\_R&D\_Briefing\_54\_%20ICH\_approval\_times\_2004-2013\_22apr2014.pdf.
- 7 Bujar and McAuslane, "New Drug Approvals in ICH Countries 2004-2013."
- 8 Nicholas S. Downing and others, "Regulatory Review of Novel Therapeutics—Comparison of Three Regulatory Agencies," *The New England Journal of Medicine* 366 (24) (2012): 2284-2293.
- 9 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, *Novel Drugs Summary* 2015, 5th ed. (Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2015).
- 10 Sen. Richard Burr and Sen. Tom Coburn, "Caution kills," The Washington Times, February 15, 2011, available at http:// www.washingtontimes.com/news/2011/feb/15/cautionkills/.
- 11 National Science Board, "A Companion to Science and Engineering Indicators 2008," available at http://www.nsf. gov/statistics/nsb0803/start.htm?CFID=18933716&CFTOKE N=37176006&jsessionid=f0306881bd4a0bb7ffd3b5e2e63c 535b7141 (last accessed March 2016).
- 12 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Investigational New Drug (IND) Application," available at http://www.fda.gov/ drugs/developmentapprovalprocess/howdrugsaredevelopedandapproved/approvalapplications/investigationalnewdrugindapplication/default.htm (last accessed July 2015).
- 13 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "The FDA's Drug Review Process: Ensuring Drugs Are Safe and Effective," available at http://www.fda.gov/drugs/resourcesforyou/consumers/ ucm143534.htm (last accessed March 2016).
- 14 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "New Drug Application (NDA)," available at http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/ApprovalApplications/NewDrugApplicationNDA/ (last accessed February 2015).

- 15 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, PDUFA Reauthorization Performance Goals and Procedures Fiscal Years 2013 Through 2017 (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2012), available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/ForIndustry/UserFees/PrescriptionDrugUserFee/UCM270412.pdf.
- 16 The manufacturer must also demonstrate (1) that the drug's proposed labeling (package insert) is appropriate, and what it should contain, and (2) that the methods used in manufacturing the drug and the controls used to maintain the drug's quality are adequate to preserve the drug's identity, strength, quality, and purity. For more information, see: U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "New Drug Application (NDA)."
- 17 Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, Public Law 75-717, 75th Cong., 3d. sess., (June 25, 1938), Title 21, section 505(c) and (d).
- 18 Ibid., section 355(d): John Farley, "The Substantial Evidence Standard, Endpoints, and Other Regulatory Considerations," (U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2014), available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/NewsEvents/ UCM412711.pdf.
- 19 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "New Drug Application (NDA)."
- 20 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Guidance for Industry: Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions—Drugs and Biologics.
- 21 The goal for priority review is six months, although it generally takes eight months when the filing period is included. Priority review also shortens the clinical trial period. First, FDA may approve drugs intended to treat life-threatening or severely debilitating conditions under "fast track" approval based on early evidence of efficacy alone. For more information, see U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Fast Track," available at http://www.fda.gov/ForPatients/Approvals/Fast/ucm405399.htm (last accessed July 2015). Second, under the accelerated approval pathway, FDA approve drugs intended to treat serious or life-threatening conditions if the drug is "reasonably likely" to provide meaningful therapeutic benefit not provided by existing treatments. For more information, see U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Accelerated Approval," available at http://www.fda.gov/ ForPatients/Approvals/Fast/ucm405447.htm (last accessed July 2015). Between 2000 and 2013, 32 percent of new molecular products, including biologics, were approved under these two pathways. For more information, see Aaron S. Kesselheim and others, "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs," *Health Affairs* 33 (10) (2014): 1770-1778; U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Breakthrough Therapy," available at http://www.fda.gov/ForPatients/Approvals/ Fast/ucm405397.htm (last accessed July 2015). Third, companies may apply for a "breakthrough" therapy designation for drugs that show early signs of clinical promise. In 2013, FDA received about 100 applications for this designation. For more information, see Aaron S. Kesselheim, and others. "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs.
- 22 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Guidance for Industry: Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions—Drugs and Biologics.
- 23 Ibid.

.....

- 24 Kesselheim and others, "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs."
- 25 The standard review goal for the FDA is 10 months. While the agency generally meets this goal, the clock begins after a 60-day filing period, so the total time is about 12 months from application. See U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "The FDA's Drug Review Process: Ensuring Drugs Are Safe and Effective," available at http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/ResourcesForYou/Consumers/ucm143534.htm (last accessed September 2015).

- 26 Aaron S. Kesselheim and others, "Trends in utilization of FDA expedited drug development and approval programs, 1987-2014: cohort study," The BMJ 351 (4633) (2015): 1-7.
- 27 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Guidance for Industry: Expedited Programs for Serious Conditions—Drugs and Biologics.
- 28 Kesselheim and others, "Trends in utilization of FDA expedited drug development and approval programs, 1987-2014: cohort study."
- 29 National Cancer Institute, "NCI Dictionary of Cancer Terms," available at http://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms?cdrid=729831 (last accessed March 2016); Kesselheim and others, "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs"; Carolyn Y. Johnson, "Politicians want to speed up drug approvals. That could backfire," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 2015, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/11/24/ politicians-want-to-speed-up-drug-approvals-that-couldbackfire/.
- 30 Kesselheim and others, "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs."
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Novel Drugs Summary 2015" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016), available at http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/DrugInnovation/ucm474696.htm.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Matthew Herper, "The FDA Is Basically Approving Everything. Here's The Data to Prove It," *Forbes*, August 20, 2015, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/matthewherper/2015/08/20/the-fda-is-basically-approving-everythingheres-the-data-to-prove-it.
- 35 Gregg Gonsalves, Mark Harrington, and David A. Kessler, "Don't Weaken the F.D.A.'s Drug Approval Process," *The New York Times*, June 11, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/06/11/opinion/dont-weaken-the-fdas-drugapproval-process.html.
- 36 21st Century Cures Act; Sheila Kaplan, "With comprehensive legislation stalled, Senate panel clears 7 smaller biomed bills," STAT News, February 9, 2016, available at http://www. statnews.com/2016/02/09/senate-biomedical-bills/.
- 37 Gonsalves, Harrington, and Kessler, "Don't Weaken the F.D.A.'s Drug Approval Process."
- 38 21st Century Cures Act, sec. 2061; In addition, the 21st Century Cures Act would lower the level of evidence that is required for the FDA to approve medical devices as safe and effective, despite the fact that devices are already generally approved based upon weaker evidence than new drugs. For more information, see Rita F. Redberg and Sanket S. Dhruva, "The F.D.A.'s Medical Device Problem," *The New York Times*, July 17, 2015, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2015/07/17/opinion/the-fdas-medical-deviceproblem.html?\_r=0.
- 39 Avorn and Kesselheim, "The 21st Century Cures Act—Will It Take Us Back in Time?"
- 40 21st Century Cures Act, sec. 2121.
- 41 Ibid., sec. 2123.
- 42 21st Century Cures Act; , Julia Belluz, "This new bill would add \$9 billion for medical research. Here are 5 reasons critics are terrified," Vox, July 14, 2015, available at http://www.vox. com/2015/7/14/8961923/21st-century-cures-act.
- 43 21st Century Cures Act, sec. 2021 and 2022.
- 44 Kesselheim and others, "Existing FDA Pathways Have Potential to Ensure Early Access to, and Appropriate Use of, Specialty Drugs."

- 45 Cassie Frank and others, "Era of Faster FDA Drug Approval Has Also Seen Increased Black-Box Warnings And Market Withdrawals," *Health Affairs* 33 (8) (2014):1453-1459; Lara Maggs and Aaron Kesselheim, "The Role Of Black Box Warnings In Safe Prescribing Practices," Health Affairs Blog, August 20, 2014, available at http://healthaffairs.org/ blog/2014/08/20/the-role-of-black-box-warnings-in-safeprescribing-practices/.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Government Accountability Office, "FDA Expedites Many Applications, But Data for Postapproval Oversight Need Improvement, GAO-16-192, Report to the Ranking Member Subcommittee on Labor, Health, and Human Services, Education and Related Agencies, Committee on Appropriations, House of Representatives, December 2015, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/680/674183.pdf.
- 48 Rita F. Redberg, "Faster Drug Approvals Are Not Always Better and Can Be Worse," *Journal of the American Medical* Association, 175 (8) (2015): 1398.
- 49 Avorn and Kesselheim, "The 21st Century Cures Act—Will It Take Us Back in Time?"
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Bo Wang and Aaron S. Kesselheim, "Characteristics of efficacy evidence supporting approval of supplemental indications for prescription drugs in United States, 2005-14: systematic review,"The BMJ 351 (4679) (2015): 1-8.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Leslie A. Pray, "Gleevec: the Breakthrough in Cancer Treatment," Nature Education 1 (1) (2008): 37.
- 54 Kesselheim, Wang, Franklin, and Darrow, "Trends in utilization of FDA expedited drug development and approval programs, 1987-2014: cohort study"; Pray, "Gleevec: the Breakthrough in Cancer Treatment."
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Kesselheim and others, "Trends in utilization of FDA expedited drug development and approval programs, 1987-2014: cohort study."
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Avorn and Kesselheim, "The 21st Century Cures Act—Will It Take Us Back in Time?"
- 59 Brady Dennis, "Prescription drug prices jumped more than 10 percent in 2015, analysis finds," *The Washington Post*," January 11, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/01/11/prescriptiondrug-prices-jumped-more-than-10-percent-in-2015/; Sean P. Keehan and others, "National Health Expenditure Projections, 2014–24: Spending Growth Faster Than Recent Trends," *Health Affairs* 34 (8) (2015): 1407-1417.
- 60 Peter B. Bach, "Why Drugs Cost So Much," The New York Times, January 14, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/01/15/opinion/why-drugs-cost-so-much.html.
- 61 Rahul Guha, Andrew M. Lacy, and Sally Woodhouse, "Analyzing Competition in the Pharmaceutical Industry," (Section of Antitrust Law of the American Bar Association, 2008), available at https://www.cornerstone.com/ GetAttachment/5f41372f-11ac-4f45-9f27-45b1dad16444/ Analyzing-Competition-in-the-Pharmaceutical-Indust.pdf.
- 62 Adam J. Fein, "The Power of Formulary Non-Exclusion: Express Scripts Adds PCSK9 drugs," Drug Channels, October 8, 2015, available at http://www.drugchannels.net/2015/10/ the-power-of-formulary-non-exclusion.html.
- 63 Caroline Humer, "Express Scripts drops Gilead hep C drugs for cheaper AbbVie rival," Reuters, December 22, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-express-scriptsabbvie-hepatitisc-idUSKBN0K007620141222.

.....

64 Ibid.

- 65 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA approves Sovaldi for chronic hepatitis C," Press release, December 6, 2013, available at http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/ PressAnnouncements/ucm377888.htm; U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA approves Viekira Pak to treat hepatitis C," Press release, December 19, 2014, available at http:// www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ucm427530.htm.
- 66 Peter Loftus, "FDA Warns of Liver Damage from AbbVie's Hepatitis C Treatments," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 22, 2015, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/fdawarns-of-liver-damage-from-abbvies-hepatitis-c-treatments-1445544456.
- 67 Stephanie M. Lee, "Cost of Gilead's hepatitis C pill, Sovaldi, spurs revolt," *The San Francisco Chronicle*, April 13, 2014, available at http://www.sfgate.com/health/article/Cost-of-Gilead-s-hepatitis-C-pill-Sovaldi-spurs-5398315.php.
- 68 Peter Bach, "Cancer: Unpronounceable Drugs, Incomprehensible Prices," Forbes, August 13, 2014, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/matthewherper/2014/08/13/ cancer-unpronounceable-drugs-incomprehensibleprices/#40398a653f36.
- 69 Aidan Hollis, "Me-too drugs: is there a problem?" (Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2004), available at http://www.who.int/intellectualproperty/topics/ip/MetooDrugs\_Hollis1.pdf.
- 70 John Tozzi, "How Much Would You Pay for an Old Drug? If You Have MS, a Fortune," Bloomberg Business, April 24, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2015-04-24/health-the-price-of-multiple-sclerosisdrugs-only-goes-up.
- 71 Daniel M. Hartung, Dennis N. Bourdette, Sharia M. Ahmed, and Ruth H. Whitham, "The cost of multiple sclerosis drugs in the US and the pharmaceutical industry," *Neurology* 84 (21) (2015): 2185-2192, available at http://www.neurology. org/content/84/21/2185.full.
- 72 Richard Harris, "Multiple Sclerosis Patients Stressed Out By Soaring Drug Costs," NPR, May 25, 2015, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/healthshots/2015/05/25/408021704/multiple-sclerosis-patientsstressed-out-by-soaring-drug-costs.
- 73 John Tozzi, "How Much Would You Pay for an Old Drug? If You Have MS, a Fortune."
- 74 Optum Labs, "Rheumatoid Arthritis Cost Drivers," November 14, 2014, available at https://www.optum.com/thoughtleadership/rheumatoid-arthritis-cost-drivers.html.
- 75 The Express Scripts Lab, "The 2014 Drug Trend Report"
- (2015), available at http://lab.express-scripts.com/lab/drugtrend-report; The Express Scripts Lab, "The 2013 Drug Trend Report" (2014), available at http://lab.express-scripts.com/ lab/drug-trend-report/previous-reports.

- 76 Robert Langreth, "Hot Drugs Show Sharp Price Hikes in Shadow Market," Bloomberg Business, May 6, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-05-06/ diabetes-drugs-compete-with-prices-that-rise-in-lockstep; Robert Langreth, "Big Pharma's Favorite Prescription: Higher Prices," Bloomberg Business, May 8, 2014, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/bw/articles/2014-05-08/whyprescription-drug-prices-keep-rising-higher.
- 77 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "Understanding Recent Trends in Generic Drug Prices" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016), available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ pdf/175071/GenericsDrugpaperr.pdf.
- 78 Ibid.; Janet Woodcock, Testimony before the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee, "Developments in the Prescription Drug Market: Oversight," February 4, 2016, available at https://oversight.house.gov/hearing/ developments-in-the-prescription-drug-market-oversight/.
- 79 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "Understanding Recent Trends in Generic Drug Prices."
- 80 Bob Pollock, "The Backlog at OGD—a Historical Look," Lachmann Consultants, July 16, 2015, available at http://www. lachmanconsultants.com/2015/07/the-backlog-at-ogd-ahistorical-look/.
- 81 Janet Woodcock, "Implementation of the Generic Drug User Fee Amendments of 2012 (GDUFA)," Testimony before the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee, February 4, 2016, available at https://oversight.house.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Woodcock-FDA-Statement-1-26-Prescription-Drugs.pdf.
- 82 Sheila Kaplan, "One reason for high drug prices: a huge backlog of unapproved generic drugs," STAT News, December 29, 2015, available at http://www.statnews. com/2015/12/29/generic-drugs-backlog/.
- 83 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Generic Drug User Fee Act Program Performance Goals and Procedures," available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/ForIndustry/UserFees/ GenericDrugUserFees/UCM282505.pdf (last accessed March 2016).
- 84 Woodcock, "Implementation of the Generic Drug User Fee Amendments of 2012 (GDUFA)."
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 Jeremy A. Greene, Gerard Anderson, and Joshua M. Sharfstein, "Role of the FDA in Affordability of Off-Patent Pharmaceuticals," Journal of the American Medical Association 315 (5) (2015):461-462.
- 87 Ibid.; Aaron Kesselheim, "Why Are Some Generic Drugs Skyrocketing in Price?" Testimony before the Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, November 20, 2014, available at http://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/ doc/Kesselheim.pdf.

.....